MEETING MINUTES

COMMUNITY AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY MEETING

JULY 16, 2007

TOWN HALL – CONFERENCE ROOM B

Members Present:
Jean Connaughton, Chair

Sandra Besse

Earl Dalrymple

Meg Kistin (7:15 p.m.)

Paul Willard

Also Present:
Marilyn Whalley, CEDA Director

Bruce Hutchins

Jean Connaughton called the Meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  

A Motion was made to accept the June 4, 2007 Minutes by Sandra Besse and seconded by Paul Willard.  VOTE:  4-0-0. 

I195 Visitor’s Center -

Bruce Hutchins gave an update on the I195 Visitor’s Center.  Attendance is up from last year; 5,700 from 3,400.  Over 1,000 people were referred to the Cranberry Region (which he defined as everything from the Edanville Railroad to the canal).  He based these stats on feedback from people coming into the Center.  He estimated that by using a rough figure of $30 a person, between $60-100k as being directed into the local economy.  There are 80 advertisers, the same as last year, with 27 from the Wareham area which is up 5 from last year.  

Income through the end of June was said to be around $14k with expenditures of about $10k.  A.D. Makepeace has pledged $3,000.00 and Rockland Trust donated $600.00.  Susan Williams Gifford came through with a $9,000.00 appropriation for 2008.

Before the appropriation, in order to keep under budget, a lot of expenses were cut.  Hours were reduced by 10% and services such as landscaping were done by the employees with Walmart donating the flowers.  Likewise, the State Highway assisted in removing problem trees.  All in all, Bruce stated that the Center is doing as well as last year, if not better, with 46 out of 51 states having visited. 

M. Whalley made the call that we push the State hard to take us under their wing.  She stated that information centers under contract with the State are on State land and organizations were solicited by the State to run them.  There was talk on how to bring officials to site; a photo opportunity was suggested with the officials presenting the Center the $9,000.00 check.   

The idea of having the Mall advertise at the Center was discussed.  M. Whalley suggested that just the Mall’s owners, and not the individual shops, be approached with regard to advertising.

Oak Grove School Project –

M. Whalley gave an overview of the project to date.  She said that it is almost complete and she will be speaking with Mary Pat Messmer with regard to her obtaining the necessary funding for her part of the project.  An occupancy permit is expected to be issued at the end of July with punch list items to be put in place at that time.  An Open House was discussed.  It was suggested that the school be furnished and occupied before the Open House and everyone agreed that that would be ideal.  

Signage on both the outside of the building, as well as the inside, was proposed with monies from the EDIC budget being allocated to the inside sign.  It was suggested that the names of those who contributed time and/or monies be included.  The outside sign should be similar to the one displayed at the Multi Service.  M. Whalley said she would contact Joan Andrews to inquire about putting framed memorabilia on the school’s walls.

Bay Pointe - 

We have yet to receive a marketing study from Mark Gibson.  He was waiting to finalize a P&S agreement with a developer before doing the study.  He had requested that CEDA hold off on having the study done as he was planning on having a national company complete one for his project and would share that one with us.  We agreed, providing it was done in a timely fashion.  The reason for the study was to find a logical use for the site and it was suggested that a deadline of August 1st be given.  M. Whalley said that she wanted to call Attorney Ray Miyares before doing so.  In the interim, renegotiating the lease on a short-term basis was discussed.  

Discussion ensued on what would work on the property, in that if housing is needed at the site, in terms of economic development high end housing for retirees is a net positive as they do not use the town’s services and is good for the community.  M. Whalley suggested hiring someone else to do the study so that we know whatever is put there would have a positive ripple affect on the area.  

We need the support, approval and collaboration of the Board of Selectmen before accepting the study by M. Gibson.  

Economic Development Strategy -

Once the presentation of the study is ready, members from each committee should review it prior to making anything public.  The study will be put into a Power Point presentation.

J. Connaughton asked M. Whalley to give a quick overview of the $800k grant to the Board of Selectmen when she meets with them on July 31st.   Included in the Annual Report to the Selectmen should include information on the Oak Grove School project, the Skills Center, Boys & Girls Club, Target, etc.  The Downtown Study will be wrapped up in September with the Sign & Façade projects beginning.  We may also have an HDSP Application going into DHCD based upon whether the feasibility study and the conceptual plan looks like the 361 Main Street would work as affordable units above and commercial below.  

New Members – 

We will be sending a letter to the Selectmen that we have made every effort in recruiting individuals and CEDA needs their assistance in finding suitable members.  

Motion was made to adjourn.  Motion accepted and seconded.  

Next Meeting date:  Monday, August 6, 2007.

Meeting adjourned.  

Minutes approved on _________________________________________________

Submitted by _______________________________________________________

